BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 13 June 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chesters, Lucas, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Mrs Blackmore, Cornick, Mrs Woodford, Bonds, Gilbert, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	028/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs Chugg.



	029/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	The Chairman informed Members that questions had been submitted by a member of the public, she explained that they had not been received 7 days prior to the meeting as stated in S.O. 45.  The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed that the questions be considered at this meeting.

Question 1: Why are there height restriction barriers in Caen car park which prevent access by vehicles delivering oxygen cylinders and medicines to the medical centre and pharmacy, and also prevents access for emergency vehicles i.e. ambulances?  Also cars with bicycles tied to roof racks cannot access the car park, and have to remove bicycles beforehand why are there no security racks to lock bicycles to within the car park?

The Chairman reported that the height restriction barriers were in place to prevent large commercial vehicles from accessing the car park, as the car park ground structure is not suitable to take heavy vehicles.  The medical centre has it’s own car park where it can receive deliveries.  There is emergency vehicle access in to Caen car park via the entrance near the Police Station, and emergency services are aware of this access route.  There are security bicycle racks on the grassed area outside John Wensley’s newsagents, Council could look into providing additional bicycle racks if there is a need for them.

Why are the pay meters in Caen car park situated so far away from the blue badge holder parking bays?

The Chairman responded that the car park pay metres had to be installed near to existing electrical points within the car park.  As part of the recent resurfacing works to the car park the Council planned in dropped kerbs to enable easier access to pay meters.

Would it be possible to have a grit bin installed near to Wensley Newsagents so that the car park walkways can be gritted during bad weather?

The Chairman reported that Devon County Council are responsible for providing and stocking grit bins, but in the past public grit bins have suffered with theft issues.

The Chairman reported that other issues raised related to the Tesco Superstore in Braunton, she advised that Mr Warren direct his question requesting sensitive commercial data to Tesco for a reply.  In relation to the comments made by elected Members she advised that Mr Warren speaks with those Councillors as their comments were made in their capacity as District Councillors.  The question relating to emissions released by the incinerator on the Tesco site should be referred to North Devon Council Planning and Environmental Health Departments.  The questions relating to the Tesco opening hours licence should be referred to North Devon District Councillors who serve on the District Licencing Committee.

The Council agreed to forward a copy of Mr Warren’s letter on to Tesco Superstore in Braunton and North Devon Council Members and Officers for their views, and it was agreed that the letter would also be distributed to all council Members.

Councillor Chesters commented that she would be happy to speak with Mr Warren regarding his concerns raised in relation to the opening hours licence for Tesco.

Mr Warren requested what the Council thought of his traffic calming solutions for Braunton?

The Chairman reported that Mr Warren’s traffic calming solutions for Braunton were considered by the Council in April, and it was agreed that his suggestions be forwarded onto Devon County Highways for further consideration.  A copy of the Council’s minutes can be found on the Council website.  



	030/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman informed Members that Fullabrook Wind Farm CIC would be holding its first public Annual General Meeting on 27th June at the Isaac Hall in Braunton Community College and School at 8.00pm, all Member are welcome to attend.

The Chairman informed Members that the Informal councillor information evening would be held on Monday 4 July 2011 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber.

The Chairman reminded Members the Civic Service would be held on Sunday 24 July 2011 at St Brannocks Church.  She requested if Members were aware of organisations in Braunton which should be invited to the Civic Service to pass their contact details onto the Parish Clerk.



	031/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 16 May 2011 be approved and signed.

b) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 31 May 2011 be approved and signed, subject to ‘long-term’ being removed from minute heading ‘Old Quarry Site Item (f)”.

c) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee held on 8 June 2011 be approved.

	032/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in Item 10 and 19, as he has a boat moored at Velator Quay.

Councillor Mrs Blackmore declared a Personal interest in item 15, as she is the Chairman of the Vivian Moon Community Centre.

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in item 20(a), as his company had submitted a quotation.

The whole Council declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in item 20(a), as one of the Contractors who provided a quotation is also a Member of Braunton Parish Council.

Councillor Anderson declared a Personal interest in item 11(b) application 52257, as he lives nearby to the property.



	033/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman reported that Inspector Pete Sarney was unable to attend due to work commitments and sent his apologies for the meeting.  

PC Langworthy reported that since 1 May 2011 there had been considerable changes to police deployment within the Devon and Cornwall Constabulary.  Braunton now has 2 Police Officers and 3 PCSO’s. Sergeant Pearce is still posted in Braunton but is also required to cover other areas in Devon.  PC Langworth informed Members that his shift pattern had changed and was now the evening economy response officer for Braunton.  

PC Langworthy presented a break-down of crime figures in Braunton during the past month.  There had been 5 thefts, 2 were stolen wetsuits from the Lobb Field, a scooter in the skate bowl had been stolen, a handbag was stolen from a vehicle and there had been theft of electric fencing.  Criminal damage had been caused to the Co-Op shop window and damage had been caused to two tyres on a vehicle parked in Caen Field car park.  Thefts of scooters and bikes are on the increase in the area.  Many of the bikes thefts happen late of night by people leaving public houses to get home and the bikes are found later abandoned.  The police have written to tourist sites in the area warning tourist not leave their belongings unattended.

Last weekend the police carried out a mini operation in Braunton doing periodic stop checks on young people to search for drugs.   Two arrests were made one for possession of cannabis and one for abusive behaviour.

The St. Brannocks Street Pastor scheme is working very well in the village with positive feedback received from young people.

The Community Speed Watch and School Speed Watch schemes are also working very well in the village.  Members were concerned about speeding in Kings Acre, West Meadow and Homer Road and request what support the police could give regarding representation to County Council.  PC Langworthy reported that the statistics collected by speed watch could help with evidence if the Council made representation to County.  He informed Members that the Police’s main concern was on the main roads such as Saunton as they are more heavily used.  Councillor Lucas reported that at a recent Speed Watch day 22 vehicles were speeding on Saunton Road and nothing was found speeding on Homer Road.   He further reported that the youth were keen to be involved with Speed Watch and they could now receive text messages to their mobile phones with latest up-dates.

RESOLVED:  That the Council write to Speed Watch and Devon County Council to request speeding statistics for Braunton.



	034/2011/12


	Caen Field


	The Chairman welcomed three representatives from Caen Primary School Mrs Karen Crutchfield Head Teacher, Mrs Juliet Middleton Governor and Mrs Jan Lewis Governor.

Mrs Crutchfield addressed Members and explained that Caen Primary School had 264 pupils and a Pre-School with 24 places.  She informed that in relation to the number of children that attend Caen Primary School there is not sufficient green space.  In comparison to other local schools, Caen school is below the national standard regarding the provision of green space.  The school has for several years leased from the Council the Caen Parish Field for the purpose of additional green space, however the parish field is not attached to the school, which raises concern in relation to the security and welfare of the children when using the field.  The school has to provide an adult presence on both gates whilst the field is being used to account for children going between the school and parish field.  An average class at the school has 35 pupils and in order for a class to use the parish field the school need to provide 6 adults.  A solution would be for the Council to consider selling the Parish Field to the school.  This would enable the school to build a bridge directly from the school grounds into the Parish Field making the site safe and secure.  

At present the Parish Field is underused due to the limited access.  Jan Lewis explained that if the school were able to directly link the Parish Field with the school it would provide a benefit to the wider community, as the area could be used for community sporting events.  

The school have discussed their proposals with Devon County Council who would support further development of the site to provide additional green space for the school.  The Environment Agency has been approached and has no objections to the installation of the proposed bridge between the school and parish field.

The school is aware that the Field is a parish asset and that the Council will need to investigate all possibilities before it is able to make a decision.  The school would be happy to organise a site visit for newly elected and re-elected Councillors.

Members felt that the school’s proposals should be referred to either the Property Committee or Working Party for further investigation regarding the relevant processes that need to be considered, and to liaise with the school where necessary.

The Chairman thanked Mrs Crutchfield, Mrs Middleton and Mrs Lewis for their informative presentation.



	035/2011/12 


	Flood Defence Improvements in Braunton


	The Chairman welcomed Jim Faux from the Environment Agency to the meeting to give Members an up date regarding the flood defence improvements in Braunton.

Jim Faux explained that the flood defence improvements would affect the Memorial Gardens, the bowling club car park and Score’s Farm at Hordon’s bridge.  

The narrow point of the river near the Memorial Gardens acts as a throttle when there are high water levels.  In 2004 the area flooded causing water to flow into Chaloners Road and cascade down over Caen Street and South Street.  The proposed plan is to create a river walkway, which will act as a channel during high water levels and prevent flooding.  The river next to the bowling club car park is to be widened avoiding any loss of existing car parking spaces.  Improvements to Score Farm and Hordons bridge are currently taking place to ease the flow of water around the bridge. 

The Parish Council owns a lot of land in Braunton and therefore has been involved in the consultation process for these improvements works.  The Environment Agency plan to start works in the Bowling Club car park this September and in the Memorial Gardens early next year.  It is envisaged that all improvement works will be completed by May 2011.

Jim Faux informed Members that the Environment Agency had carried out excavations in the Memorial Gardens to check for risks.   The Memorial Shelter was found to have a very poor foundation, therefore it may not be possible to underpin the shelter as previously agreed.  The shelter may need to be dismantled and rebuilt following the improvement works.  The advantages of rebuilding the memorial shelter are that it will be built at the raised ground level resulting in it having a better cosmetic appearance.  If the shelter will need rebuilding the Environment Agency may request a financial contribution from the Council.  The Council stated that the memorial shelter foundations had been damaged by the river flow, and requested if the Environment Agency have a contingency fund, which could cover the cost to rebuild the shelter.  Jim Faux explained that there is a contingency fund of 40-50% but this may need to be accounted for with other risks.

The Parish Field will be used as a compound whilst improvement works are taking place on the Memorial Gardens.  As part of the reinstatement of the field the Environment Agency will carry out landscaping works including the planting of a hedge around the boundary adjacent to the Bowling Club, install drainage and reinstate grass to a specification suitable for football.  There will also be additional tree planting and area of grass seed mix opposite the river.

Jim Faux further explained that South West Water has given the Environment Agency permission to remove the redundant sewer pipe at Hordon’s bridge.

Members were concerned that the improvement works would be taking place over the winter months and could be delayed due to poor weather conditions.  Jim Faux explained that the Environment Agency is aware of this risk, but logistically it would be impossible to carry out the work during summer months due to the high volume of tourists that visit the area.

It was RESOLVED that Jim Faux would bring plans for reinstatement works to the Parish Field back to a future meeting for approval by the Council.

The Chairman thanked Mr Faux for attending the meeting.



	036/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved

      and drawn in the total sum of £119,629.18.

     (b) Statement of Accounts for May 2011 was   

           noted.



	037/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Councillor Gilbert and Robins declared a Personal Interest.

Members noted that the mile per hour sign in South Street at the entrance to Caen car park could not be changed as it is a legal highway issue.  Members agreed to remove this issue from the action sheet.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that she had been approached regarding a drop off area outside the Medical Centre.  It was suggested that the Council investigate this further and report back to a future meeting.

RESOLVED:  That the updated action sheet be noted.



	038/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman asked the Chairman of Planning, Cllr Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 



	039/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	No report received.



	040/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that the District Council’s Members Training and Development Programme was both an extensive and intensive programme. Training included Members’ Code of Conduct, which Parish Councillors were also invited to attend, the Planning Process, determining a Planning Application and also Planning Code of Conduct.  Councillor Spear reported that many Town/Parish Councillors had also attended these training sessions.

Councillor Spear reported to Members that public consultation took place on the draft Conservation Area Character Appraisal for Braunton between February and April of this year.  The Character Appraisal was amended to take on board representations received.  The Executive have now adopted the Conservation Area Character Appraisal for Braunton and adopted the draft Management Plan.  There will now be a further consultation including a local workshop and public meeting to inform, involve and engage the public about the draft Management Plan.  North Devon Council are also investigating the possibility of incorporating the Great Field into the conservation area. The Parish Council will continue to be consulted.   



	041/2011/12


	Appointment of Parish Representative to Outside Bodies


	RESOLVED:  That the following Councillors be appointed as Parish Representatives to outside bodies as per attached sheet (Appendix A).

	042/2011/12


	Annual Return 2010/11


	It was reported that as part of the Audit and Accounts Regulations, the Council was required to complete an annual return. A copy of the return for year ended 31 March 2011 was circulated to all members.

RESOLVED: That the Annual Return for 2010/11 including section two, be approved and the Chairman authorised to sign on behalf of the Parish Council. 



	043/2011/12


	Internal Control Auditor
	Councillors Mrs Shapland and Mrs Smith reported that they were confident that there are sufficient procedures in place to ensure effective internal control of the Council’s policies, assets and finances.



	044/2011/12
	Parish Council Banking Arrangements
	Members noted recommendations received from the Finance and Administration Committee for proposed changes to the Parish Council banking arrangements, see attached sheet (Appendix B).

RESOLVED:  That the Council approves the proposed recommendations for changes to its banking arrangements, and the Parish Clerk be instructed to ensure that the relevant forms are completed by Members.



	045/2011/12
	Local Government Pension Scheme


	RESOLVED:  That the holder of the post of Parish Clerk becomes a member of the Local Government Pension Scheme under the Local Government Pension Regulations 2007 (as amended).



	046/2011/12


	Consent to Co-opt Velator Quay Project Coordinator
	Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal Interest.

RESOLVED:  That Mr Peter Lord be formally co-opted onto the Council in the capacity of Velator Quay Project Coordinator, and that he sign a declaration of acceptance of co-option witnessed by the Chairman. 



	047/2011/12
	Remedial Safety Works to the Old Quarry, Braunton


	Councillor Bonds declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest and left the meeting.

All Councillors present declared a Personal interest.

The Chairman announced that four quotations had been received to carry out the remedial safety works to the Old Quarry site.  The Chairman read out the quotations, which were broken down into 

· Companies

· Description of works

· Heath and Safety documentations received

· Costings

Members discussed the quotations, which had been received.  Councillor Woodford proposed that the Council appoint contractor A to carry out the works.   Councillors Mrs Chesters and Mrs Smith abstained from voting.  Councillor Gilbert suggested that the Council appoint company D as it was significantly cheaper and the contractor would be doing the Council a favour.

Members were concerned that it was now apparent the identity of the contractor who had quoted under company D.

The Chairman noted that all Councillors would need to declare a Personal and Prejudicial interest in light of the comments made regarding company D, and that no further discussion regarding this matter would take place due to more than 50% of the Council declaring a Personal and Prejudicial interest.

The Parish Clerk reported that the Council’s insurance company were currently looking into the council’s request for guidance and advice regarding its insurance cover for the Old Quarry site.

RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred until a response has been received from the Council’s insurance company, following this response the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and the Chairman of Finance and Administration Committee be given delegated powers to ensure that the Council is compliant with its insurance cover.



	048/2011/12


	Highway Issues and Concerns
	The Chairman reported on the response received from Devon County Council regarding their schedule for urban grass cuts in Braunton.  The schedule indicates that the urban grass cutting will take place in June, July and September, the first cut having already taken place in May.  The Chairman informed Members that Devon County Council had suggested that the Parish Council could undertake Urban Grass cutting in Braunton.

The Chairman reported on the condition of beds, tubs and planters within the village owned by the Parish Council and Braunton in Bloom.  She reported that various shops and organisations in the village had adopted some of Braunton in Blooms tubs and planters.  Members discussed the condition of the areas owned by the Parish Council including the Bowl, outside John Wensley’s newsagent, the Bakehouse Centre and the overflow car park. It was agreed that the Clerk would investigate when these areas would be tidied up and report back to the next Parks and Gardens Committee regarding a schedule of works.  Councillor Mrs Smith volunteered to help with the Parish Council summer planting of tubs and beds.  

The Chairman further reported that many areas in the village under the responsibility of Devon County Council needed urgent attention, including weeds growing in guttering and silt build-up along kerbs.  Braunton in Bloom have in the past helped to remove weeds and remove silt build-up in the village, but they are no longer able to assist the council with this.

It was also noted that the side streets in Braunton currently have a lot weeds growing in guttering and pavements, and it was suggested that perhaps the parish council could launch a campaign to encourage the public to ‘adopt their streets’.

Other issues of concern raised included fly posting in the village and the condition of street furniture i.e. bus shelters, litter bins, bollards, control boxes for lights and the Western Power pole outside the George Hotel. 

RESOLVED: That the

a. Clerk investigates areas owned by the Parish Council and reports back to the next Parks and Gardens Committee.

b. Council reports the build-up of silt along kerbs in Braunton to Devon County Council, and requests that they remove it to prevent drains from becoming blocked.

c. Council writes to North Devon Council and requests what their policy is to remove planning public notices following an application.

d. Parish Clerk to investigate which bus shelters belong to the Parish Council and report back to a future Property Committee meeting.

e. Council writes to North Devon Council and requests if they have a schedule of repair and maintenance works to litter bins in Braunton.

f. Council writes to Devon County Council regarding the poor condition of bollards in the village and request them to remove fly posting.

g. Council writes to Western Power informing them that their pole outside the George Hotel is in a poor condition and request if they would tidy it up.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed that Standing Orders be suspended to enable the meeting to continue past 10.00 pm.



	049/2011/12
	Review Standing Orders
	The Chairman informed Members that its Standing Orders were due to be reviewed in 2012, however due to the election of a new council she felt that the Standing Orders should be reviewed this year.

RESOLVED:  That the Council forms a Working Party to review its Standing Orders.



	050/2011/12
	Review of Parish Council Newsletter
	The Chairman explained that a Councillor had always done the creation of the quarterly newsletters in the past.  She felt that the quarterly newsletter should be created by an officer and brought to Full Council for approval prior to publication.

RESOLVED:  That the quarterly newsletter be created by an officer of the council and approved by Full Council prior to publication.



	051/2011/12
	Parish Hall Booking
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for alcohol to be consumed on the parish hall premises on 10 December 2011 during hire by the South Street Evangelical Church.



	052/2011/12
	Use of Village Green
	RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the Rotary Club of Braunton to use the Village Green on 6th and 13th August 2011 between 9.30am – 12.30pm to sell golf balls for their annual ball race.



	053/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) and (b) were noted.


 IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt(3).

	054/2011/12


	Damage to Parish Council Vehicle


	The Parish Clerk reported on damage caused to the parish vehicle on three separate occasions.  A member of council staff whilst at work caused two of the incidents, and a member of the public who has accepted full responsibility and would be happy to pay costs to have the damage repaired, caused the other incident.

Member’s consider that the damage caused by the council’s employee may need to be claimed though the council’s insurance.

RESOLVED:  That the

a. Clerk be instructed to obtain up to three quotations for the repair works and bring them back to the next Council meeting for consideration.

b. Clerk investigates with the Council’s insurer making a claim for damages caused by the council’s employee during working hours.




The meeting closed at 10.15 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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